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HR Committee 
	Date
	May 21 2020 
	Time 
	2 pm 

	Venue
	Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/7338923825
Meeting ID: 733 892 3825



	Chair
	Kevin Cowley 

	Membership Kevin Cowley (Chair), Jo Rogers, Rebecca Conroy, David Smith, Marie Sangster, Rob Mee
In attendance- Tim Hulme, Mia Bryden, Becky Cooke 


	Apologies: 


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies

There were no apologies.


	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations made. 
	

	3) 
	Minutes of the meeting 

THESE WERE AGREED AS TRUE AND ACCURATE RECORD OF THE MEETING. 
	

	4) 
	Matters Arising 

Outstanding action - A communications approach for staff and students regarding health and Safety is in development. An update will be provided at the next meeting & the Committee requested to table benchmarked accident data at the next meeting, noting that this is a lagging indicator as each college reports differently and not all colleges partake.  

· The Health and Safety of staff and students is now under the remit of the Audit and Risk Committee who will receive now an update on this action.  


	

	5) 
	New TOR

It was resolved to include: The Committee will oversee the College's People Strategy, policy and practice, to ensure that the College is managing its people issues effectively, in keeping with good practice and monitoring how people strategies contribute to improved organisational performance.

It was resolved to include a link to the ESCG Strategic Plan, where relevant, across all TOR and to ensure consistency and alignment across all the TOR in terms of language. 

The Committee agreed to recommend approval of the TOR to Board in July 2020.

Action: Mia Bryden  
	MB

	6) 
	HR Report (including Covid related risks & update on staff Covid survey & Working from home arrangements) 

Coivd- 19 staff survey results 

A short survey (10 questions with some free text space) was issued at the beginning of May to understand more fully how staff are experiencing Covid-19 and the impact of lockdown on them.
It was noted that the response was positive and a marked improvement on the response rate of the full staff survey in October.  There was a 44% participation rate.

Themes included:

· Communication – 87% positive. 

· Contact with Manager – 86% positive 
· Clarity of Expectations – 84%
· Support in Change to WFH- 66%
· Work/Life Balance -68%

· Wellbeing/Manager Support – 76%
Free text box comments suggest that staff are happy with the messages coming from the CEO, including the frequency and tone. The Executive Team are supporting some middle managers to improve communications with their teams. Some teams are staying in contact more than others. Some staff reflected they felt overwhelmed balancing competing demands working from home with families/caring responsibilities and doing the best for students.
It was noted that whilst some staff are reporting working longer hours, they are also suggesting they are more satisfied with their work-life balance. The Committee was advised more information will be circulated to staff about getting the most out of their Wi-Fi connections, using Ethernet cables etc. and appropriate kit will be delivered to further support home working.  Staff are understandably anxious about how the return will be managed. 
Results were noted as encouraging and demonstrate the speed at which morale is improving, and that cultural change is underway. 

A follow up 'return to work' survey to enable the College to be fully aware of the workforce's circumstances so that Phase 2 planning (from now until the end of July) can be progressed safely, ensuring consistency of expectations,

appropriate work-life balance, and the provision of the right IT kit for all.

The biggest challenges were noted as:
· Contact with students – staff worrying they are not getting the best out of students 
· Online learning platforms have been a challenge for some

· Some staff are reporting a poor life-work balance 
· Technology in general

· Challenging being furloughed 

Positive impacts were noted as: 
· Learning new ways of delivering teaching 
· Not being furloughed

· improved life-work balance

· Spending time with family

Marie Sangster supported all that was said. She praised the communications coming from the CEO and also her line manager. She said that staff she has spoken with had had similar positive experiences. She spoke highly of IT and HR support provided. 
David Smith thanked Marie Sangster for her feedback. He said it provides the Committee with confidence that the Board are making the right decisions with regards to extending the CEOs tenure. 
David Smith reiterated the importance of middle managers following the messaging, tone and approach set by the CEO and the Executive Team.  Rebecca Conroy, advised the survey results have provided a clear focus for what needs to improve. She said that she has read all free text feedback and that the disconnection by some middle managers is apparent. She was disappointed that staff wellbeing is not always front and centre and is taking immediate action to rectify this.  A managers briefing, to support the connection between the Executive Team and next-level managers, will include a 'weekly think piece'. This will encourage managers to consider staff wellbeing, coaching techniques etc.
The Committee were appraised of arrangements to ensure all staff have appropriate IT and home working access, 'office in a box'.  The Health and Safety Manager is supporting stepping up messaging around home risks assessments, including DSE, and these messages will be cascaded repeatedly. 
Rebecca Conroy discussed arrangements to support staff who are parents with younger children and those with children with SEND and that several issues were raised through the staff survey for this cohort of staff. 
Rob Mee asked if the survey was designed by the College or it was a national survey. He asked how other Colleges are supporting staff and if the College has borrowed and shared best practice.  Rebecca Conroy advised the College designed its own survey and that she has heard of issues raised at other Colleges about union concerns regarding staff returning to work. She advised of positive union support at the College. 
Jo Rogers advocated for the establishment of staff nominated 'manager of the month' and other morale-boosting initiatives. 

Jo Rogers asked if lecturers could consider providing 'hints and tips' style sessions for staff, e.g. 'get fit in 5', '5 min tips of handling your toddler' etc.  She advised this would showcase the talent within the College but also support staff who are missing the social aspects in the lockdown. 
Rebecca Conroy advised of student-related videos that had been promoted, e.g. 'how to cut your fringe'. She liked Jo Rogers’ comments and agreed to explore further. 
Action: Rebecca Conroy. 

Kevin Cowley said it would be interesting to explore management styles at each campus to share experiences about what is 'working well'.
Phase 2 of re-opening plans 

Tim Hulme presented plans for phase 2 – moving essential staff back onto campus. This is being approached on a priority basis. Risk assessments are being carried out with staff. A list of students who are due to return has been created, and a quantum per campus is being determined to support the identification of space required. The site will be prepared with clear signage routes and directional fences. Management protocols will be in place around infection control and safe ways of working. The layout of classrooms, toilets and staff areas is being determined. Emergency procedures are being drawn up, with Covid-19 first aid kits and a duty management protocol. Rebecca Conroy advised that every request for a member of staff to return needs to be approved by Tim Hulme. 
David Smith advised the weekly Short-Term Board Focus Group has been scrutinising College Covid-19 planning and advised a risk and mitigations report is tabled for the next meeting for consideration.  It was noted that the Risk and Audit Committee would be the mechanism by which the Board is assured that re-opening plans are robust. 
Rebecca Conroy advised no one will be able to return to site until the Executive Team and Governors are assured that the right systems are in place. 
Key metrics 

Staff voluntary turnover is still low at 4.7% for the period September 2019 to April 2020. This would appear to support the view that the College is stabilising. 

The absence rate remains much lower than sector averages. Under-reporting was suspected previously, and this year's data seems to support this as the figures are increasingly slightly. 

There are currently two staff with outstanding DBS checks. However, there is 100% compliance on Risk Assessments which includes a List 99 check.
Restructures  
Redacted for publication 

	RC

	7) 
	Development of 'People workstream' in ESCG Strategic Plan 

The People workstream has had its inaugural meeting to determine the statements of intent, which Becky Cooke will continue to develop. 
Jo Rogers said the meeting was a good start and she is excited about the direction the workstream is headed. She noted the importance of ensuring the workstreams is appropriately aligned to the other workstreams.   

Kevin Cowley agreed the workstream was making good progress and discussed the need to think about what actions could make the most significant impact in the least time. 
All workstreams will present their progress on the June 24 Strategic Development session, and a broad draft framework will be developed for discussion on July 8. 
	

	8) 
	Gender Pay Gap Reporting

The Committee was advised that gender pay gap reporting legislation came into force in April 2017.  To comply with the regulations, the College publishes data each year, within 12 months of the snapshot date of April 5.  

Women at the College earn 12.4% less than men (compared to last year, which was 12.31%).  The figures from the pre-merger organisations stood at 17.7% for SDC and 15.6% for SCC.

The Committee was advised that the pay gap is better than the overall UK gender pay gap. 

Rebecca Conroy advised the College will continue efforts to close the gap. 
Becky Cooke advised of a 50/50 split in the top quartiles of staff. 
The Committee made no further comment. 
	

	9) 
	Policies

· Staff Disciplinary Procedure and Policy

Becky Cooke advised there has been no material change – one minor amendment to independent manager reference at paragraph 6.6.
Kevin Cowley asked if the definition of independent Manager was clear enough and if this could be someone of a lower grade.  
Becky Cooke said this refers to someone with no involvement or knowledge of the case.

Action: Becky Cooke to clarify 
Rebecca Conroy said that staff training on conducting investigations is required to ensure they are conducted by a suitably trained manager. 
There was a discussion about the requirement for a disciplinary hearing to be chaired by a senior post holder if a dismissal is to be considered. It was questioned at which point it would be known that dismissal should be considered. Becky Cooke said HR will be involved throughout the process and would be able to advise.

· Whistleblowing (joint with Audit)

The Committee was advised a 'best of both' (SDC and SCCH) exercise has been completed, and the policy has been redrafted and rebranded.  

The Committee noted where the disclosure involves a member of HR or the Executive Team, the matter should be raised with the Director of Governance, who will refer it on to the Chair of the Corporation.
Robert Mee suggested that sections 4.6 and 4.12 could be amalgamated. Action: Becky Cooke will review in light of feedback. 
· Staff Code of Conduct

It was resolved that Becky Cooke and Rebecca Conroy will bring an updated Staff Code of Conduct to the July Board meeting.  This will be updated in light of activity undertaken within the People workstream and learning from the ESCG Special Committee. 

Action: Becky Cooke and Rebecca Conroy will bring an updated Staff  Code of Conduct to the July Board meeting

· Staff Grievance Procedures 

The Committee was advised of no material change, only one minor amendment to Manager in paragraph 3.9. 

Mia Bryden asked how staff are made aware of the policies discussed today and how compliance is monitored. Becky Cooke advised they are introduced at staff induction to the College. Rebecca Conroy advised they are referenced at appropriate training. 

The Committee was advised that Unions receive copies of ESCG policies. 

It was resolved to recommend the tabled policies be approved at the July ESCG Meeting. 

Action: Mia Bryden to forward plan. 
	BC

BC

BC & RC

MB

	10) 
	Group Policy Framework

The Committee was advised that as part of the merger preparations in 2017-18, the Board identified and ratified several new group policies and procedures, to ensure that the organisation was deemed to be safe, legal and compliant while harmonisation of the two former sovereign colleges unfolded. At the time, it was agreed that specific other (non-essential) policies would retain those already in place for either of the two former colleges. 

Over the course of the past two years, several new policies have been introduced, and in addition, amendments have been made to those already in place. At present, however, there are some policies which don't accurately reflect the business activity and some policies which should be expunged (as they have been superseded).
The Committee was presented with a proposed list of the policies the Executive wish to establish for the forthcoming academic year 2020-21. The list reflects the expert guidance provided by Eversheds (to the sector) which identified those policies which are considered as either 'essential' or 'recommended'. The proposed list of policies are grouped under six key working headings 

1. Governance

2. HR

3. Students 
4. Finance

5. Corporate Services

6. General Executive

Tim Hulme advised this work is being progressed in consultation with the Director of Governance to ensure the appropriate College policies are embedded within the Board and Committee's Cycle of Business. 
	

	11)
	Any other business

Rob Mee asked for assurance that actions haven't been missed with such a large amount of change in the Executive and Governance officers. Mia Bryden advised a handover of actions were made during her start in September 2019, and an action tracker is in place for each committee meeting via the matters arising process. 
Rob Mee asked when the Committee effectiveness survey would be circulated. Mia Bryden confirmed it is due to be sent in this month. The process has been updated as part of the Governance workstream.  

Update from the Special Committee 

Executive team members left the meeting. 

The Committee were updated.  
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